Approved as Amended  

SANBORNTON BOARD OF SELECTMEN’S MINUTES

November 14, 2012 

Town Office


The Board of Selectmen convened in regular session Wednesday, November 14, 2012 at 4:30 pm. at the Town Office. Selectmen in attendance were Dave Nickerson, Karen Ober and Guy Giunta. TA Veloski was also present.     











PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE – All in attendance recited the pledge of allegiance.


1.0 Public Comment  – None at this time.           









  






2.0  Budget Review FYE 2014 







  2.1
Library – Cab Vinton provided the BOS with statistics of the library's usage. Cab Vinton stated he followed the Board's guidance regarding personnel (2.5% COLA) and looked at the operating expenses for the coming fiscal year. Cab Vinton stated the operating budget has been increased by $1K which is less than the previous three years. Mr. Vinton noted the budget is closely tied to the actual expenses with residents utilizing the library more and more, which has been the trend. Chair Nickerson stated he appreciates the library holding the bottom line and hopefully things will change. Chair Nickerson noted he has heard a lot of good things about their programs. The overall proposed budget is $115,151 dollars. 






   2.2 Patriotic Purposes and Other Culture & Recreation – Level funded at $3,050 dollars. 










    2.3 Conservation – Proposed increase of 2.5% COLA, total budget $1,712 dollars. 







3.0  Colm & Katie Brophy, Wedding Venue – Knox Mountain Road – Chair Nickerson stated the Board has been discussing the venue's last function and the Board knows that the Brophys have all of the proper permits. Chair Nickerson stated there is an understanding that all of the music is to be played inside but then the Police were called. Chair Nickerson asked if there was anyway to make sure the music is kept inside. Mr. Brophy replied the music was supposed to be inside and as far as they knew it was being contained in the building. Mr. Brophy informed the Board that they are selling their house in Maine and moving back to New Hampshire in May. Mr. Brophy stated all they want is to be a good business. Selectman Ober stated when you came to the Planning Board, she thought someone would be overseeing the business. Mr. Brophy replied they are trusting that renters will follow the contract. Mrs. Brophy stated it is part of the variance for the commercial business and Don Bormes said that we do not have to be there but they are trying to be as neighborly as possible while running a business. Mr. Brophy noted ultimately you do not want to interrupt a wedding and the people having the wedding do not want that either. Mrs. Brophy stated now that they are moving back, they will start checking that the music is indoors before the events but they want to insure that their right are protected as well, if there are more complaints. Selectman Ober informed the Brophys that they would need an “Open Air” permit if the music is to be played outside, which comes from the Selectmen's Office and then the event could be shutdown. Selectman Giunta stated the noise inside wouldn't get too loud either and Mr. Brophy replied no, or no one would be able to hear each other. Lisa Graham stated what is being advertised to the venue's renters, is what is being taken away from her and she is the most affected by the music. Mrs. Graham noted she had asked Colm what he was doing before and he didn't tell me but she is willing to give it another try. Chair Nickerson asked the Brophys and Mrs. Graham to sit and work things out. Selectman Ober noted that noise was not taken into consideration by the PB or the ZBA and knowing that, in the future, there will be stipulations.  








4.0  Jon Olmstead Re: Definition of Abutter – Mr. Olmstead stated abutter in the zoning ordinance needs to redefined and they could “plus one” the definition but it would increase administrative time. Chair Nickerson stated he would like to see a distance placed in the definition, whether it is a half a mile or two hundred and fifty feet. Selectman Giunta noted this is the first time something like this has ever happened and asked if the Board should really change it. Selectman Ober stated this could be the first time someone has complained. Mr. Olmstead suggested keeping the definition as it is for now but if there is someone across the street, a notice should be sent as a courtesy and if it happens again then the PB will amend. Mr. Olmstead noted the PB and the ZB will be holding a joint meeting annually. 











5.0  Fire Department – update – Chief Dexter provided the Board with Personnel Action Forms for the resignation of Patrick Hawkins, the hiring of Jeremy Bonan as Firefighter Intermediate and the hiring of Jon Bollhardt as Firefighter Intermediate. Chief Dexter noted the new hires will be on a rotating schedule. The BOS and Chief Dexter discussed a house fire that took place on Tower Hill Road. Chief Dexter noted the Fire Department has saved three houses in the past six months, kudos to the department.   




   











6.0  Old Business









    6.1 Kaulback Road - BMP – Don Foudriat stated the Black Brook Road culvert is complete and now they are looking at Group #2 for Woodman Road & Kaulback Road, which is six BMPs ($125K, $50K from the Town / $75K from “319” funding) or half of the BMPs ($70K). Mr. Foudriat stated personally he feels the Town should do something for this and keep interest. Selectman Giunta asked out of the six BMPs, is there one that is more important and Mr. Foudriat replied yes, it would be in the AECOM report. Chair Nickerson stated he wrote a letter to DES because the BMP installed on Kaulback Road has created a dangerous situation and there needs to be a guardrail. Chair Nickerson stated he thinks the BMP should have been done on the other side of the road. Mr. Foudriat replied it is what the Engineer suggested. Chair Nickerson noted a lot of the BMPs need easements and you are not going to tell me what to do on my own property. Mr. Foudriat stated the Town will have to look at each one. Chair Nickerson stated DES is trying to say, you will do this but he will say no, even if the other Selectmen support it. Chair Nickerson stated the Town is not ready for this and it doesn't make sense. Selectman Ober stated she feels the Town should attempt to move forward, on even two of the BMPs at $50K total ($20K Town's portion) but it would still need to pass Town Meeting. Selectman Giunta noted what if the Town's budget is so bad, there is no funding available. Chair Nickerson stated he can't support this because of the proposed increases made by Department Heads. TA Veloski informed the Board the BMPs would need to be designed, then what if the property owner doesn't grant the easement. Chair Nickerson stated until there is a regional approach, forget it. Mr. Foudriat replied there is a regional approach being made. Chair Nickerson asked Mr. Foudriat to show him supporting documents from other Towns. Mr. Foudriat stated the lake is the Town's jewel and it is better to prevent the pollution than clean it up. Mr. Foudriat proposed moving forward with the BMPs that tie together, numbers 18 & 19. Selectman Ober made a motion to allow for $10K in funding from the Town and $20K from the State for BMPs 18 &19 and to move forward with the “319” Grant. Selectman Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed, Chair Nickerson was opposed. Chair Nickerson asked who pays for the guardrail Kaulback Road. TA Veloski noted he has contacted BII fencing for an estimate.      6.2 Old Town Hall - Rentals – Tabled.  






     6.3 Water Quality – Town Office – TA Veloski informed the Board that he is looking in to a filtration system for the Town Office and to see if the water will even taste good after a system is installed because the Town spends $1,000 dollars annually on water. 


 





7.0 New Business



         





  7.1
Audit Report – The BOS reviewed a memo from Jane Goss saying the Town passed its audit.   



  






  






8.0 Accept cash donations under RSA 31:95 –  Chair Nickerson made a motion to accept a $50 dollar donation on behalf of the food pantry from Ron Pearlman & Lynn Chung. Selectman Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 











 
  

9.0 Review and Approve Draft Minutes 





  
  9.1 11/07/2012 - Members of the Board reviewed the draft meeting minutes of November 7, 2012. Selectman Ober motioned to approve the meeting minutes of November 7, 2012 with corrections. Selectman Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.  









    





 

10.0 Authorize Payroll & the Accounts Payable Register – The BOS reviewed payroll and the accounts payable register, a copy was made available for public inspection. Selectman Ober made a motion to authorize Chair Nickerson to sign the Hiltz Construction checks. Selectman Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.  














11.0 Assessing and Code Enforcement – The BOS reviewed and approved the following; An abatement for the Town of Sanbornton for Tax Map 26, Lot 67, an abatement for the Town of Sanbornton for Tax Map 26, Lot 47, an abatement for the 2012 current use rate change for Laurence Ayer for Tax Map 13, Lot 5, an abatement for the 2012 current use rate change for Priscilla Bodwell for Tax Map 15, Lot 95, an abatement for the 2012 current use rate change for James Dodge for Tax Map 16, Lot 71, an abatement for the 2012 current use rate change for Joseph & Elizabeth French for Tax Map 15, Lot 71, an abatement for the 2012 current use rate change for Green Crow Corp. for Tax Map 1, Lot 8, an abatement for the 2012 current use rate change for Brian & Mary Mokler for Tax Map 27, Lot 22, an abatement for the 2012 current use rate change for James O'Leary for Tax Map 10, Lot 109, an abatement for the 2012 current use rate change for David & Elaine Swain for Tax Map 16, Lot 15 and an abatement for the 2012 current use rate change for Elaine Swain for Tax Map 16, Lot 16.  





 








 

12.0 Correspondence – BOS reviewed.   











13.0 Selectman's Reports






    
            13.1 CIP Committee – Chair Nickerson reported that the CIP requests should be ready in two weeks and he will bring it to the BOS once complete. Chair Nickerson noted they will propose a $10K study of the P.D., to include the Town Offices. Chair Nickerson noted the water at the Town Office may cost approx. $20K to make it drinkable. 
   13.2 Hermit Lake – Selectman Ober stated she attended a meeting with 50 residents and the NH DES, to discuss erosion problems, forming island and trees that were cut down but never removed that are now creating access problems. Selectman Ober noted she has informed them of the Black Brook BMPs.  

            









            














14.0 ADJOURNMENT – The Board of Selectman’s meeting adjourned at 6:46 p.m.








  






15.0 NEXT MEETING (S) – The Board of Selectman’s next meeting will be held on Tuesday, November 20, 2012 at the Town Offices @ 4:30 p.m., to sign & authorize payroll only. 
















Respectfully submitted, 

April C. Rollins, 

BOS Recording Secretary 

11/14/2012

                                                                          BOS Approved Minutes


